[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN







117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR



         



  
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452


   




JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON SOLID WASTE MINUTES
February 14, 2013
4:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Greg Anderson, Matt Schellenberg, Jim Love, Stephen Joost and Doyle Carter (arr. 4:36)
Also in attendance: Council Members Robin Lumb, Clay Yarborough and John Crescimbeni
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Meeting Convened: 4:03 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and gave a brief overview of the history of the Beaches tipping fee dispute.  He introduced representatives of the Beaches cities in attendance: Mayor Mike Borno and City Manager Jim Hanson of Atlantic Beach, Mayor Harriett Pruett and City Manager Jim Jarboe of Neptune Beach, and Mayor Bill Latham of Jacksonville Beach.
Public Works Director Jim Robinson made a PowerPoint presentation about the historical context of the Interlocal Agreements with the Beaches and Baldwin and the current dispute over landfill tipping fees.  The Interlocal Agreements with Atlantic Beach and Neptune Beach say, in part, that if and when Jacksonville imposes a solid waste user fee on the rest of the City that covers the full cost of collection and disposal, the exemption of Atlantic Beach and Neptune Beach from paying landfill tipping fees at the City’s landfill shall become null and void.  Jacksonville contends that the residential solid waste user fee enacted in 2010 meets that test, and therefore the two cities are no longer exempt from landfill tipping fees.  The City’s $29.87 tipping fee covers only internal landfill costs, with no subsidy to residential collection operations or other solid waste programs.  Jacksonville did not bill Atlantic Beach and Neptune Beach for landfill fees in FY10-11 because the fee was adopted in mid-year.  Jacksonville did bill the two Beaches cities in FY11-12 and 12-13 and those invoices have not yet been paid (approximately $815,000 in total).
In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg about whether Mayor Brown has met with Beaches representatives to discuss this matter, Mr. Robinson stated that former Mayor John Peyton and his Chief Administrative Officer Kerri Stewart were negotiating this matter with the Beaches cities at the time they left office.  Jim Hanson of Atlantic Beach stated that the Beaches cities made information requests of Jacksonville and the data provided was insufficient to substantiate Jacksonville’s tipping fee cost data for any more than the current fiscal year.  Jeff Foster, Chief of the Solid Waste Division, explained that a great deal of institutional knowledge left the Public Works Department in the change-over from the Peyton to the Brown administration.  Prior to FY11-12 the division has spreadsheet printouts tracking solid waste expenses and revenues, but does not have the imbedded formulas that do the calculations and produce the spreadsheet figures. The consultant hired by the Beaches cities informs them that without the imbedded formulas the figures cannot be substantiated, and therefore the cities are not subject to the provisions that Jacksonville cites in the Interlocal Agreements because Jacksonville cannot prove that the triggers have been reached.  Atlantic Beach and Neptune Beach have been advised by their legal counsel not to provide a copy of the consultant study and report to Jacksonville.
Council Member Gulliford suggested that one way to resolve the dispute would be for Jacksonville to take over collection of the household solid waste and recycling in Atlantic and Neptune Beach and levy the $12.65 per residence solid waste user fee on the cities, which could then pass the fee on their residents.  Jim Jarboe, City Manager of Neptune Beach, said that the cities would be willing to consider the Gulliford proposal.  Council Member Schellenberg asked the Beaches representatives to keep the Solid Waste Committee apprised of their dealings with the Brown administration and the progress of negotiations. 

Council Member Crescimbeni questioned why Jacksonville doesn’t charge the landfill tipping fee to Jacksonville Beach and the Town of Baldwin as well.  Jim Robinson replied that the Interlocal Agreements with those jurisdictions don’t have the same provisions as those of Atlantic and Neptune Beach.  All four of the Interlocal Agreements are different, based on past negotiations between those cities and Jacksonville.

Council Auditor Kirk Sherman said that Jacksonville’s solid waste enterprise fund completely accounts for all solid waste disposal operations and didn’t understand how the Beaches consultant’s report (which he has not seen) could find otherwise.  Without seeing that report and its rationale for finding that Jacksonville’s residential solid waste fee does not meet the terms of the Interlocal Agreement, it is difficult to discuss a solution to the problem. 

A speaker representing one of the solid waste haulers said that Jacksonville is unlike any other city as far as how it handles its landfill tipping fee and waste hauler contracts.  In every other jurisdiction the norm is for the hauler to pay all costs (tipping fee, fuel, etc.) and to charge the user for the service.  Jacksonville’s practice of buying the fuel for the haulers and giving a tipping fee credit makes everything more complicated.  
Council Member Gulliford urged all parties to cooperate in finding a solution outside of legal action, which is unseemly and a waste of taxpayer dollars.  He urged strong consideration of a City of Jacksonville-run waste collection and disposal system countywide as a starting point for negotiations.  He also recommended that the 5 mayors in the county meet on a regular basis to talk about issues as colleagues and friends and not to let issues get to the point of impasse.

Meeting adjourned:  4:53 p.m.
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